

### A research agenda for scaling up agroecology in European countries

Chantal Gascuel-Odoux, Françoise Lescourret, Benoit Dedieu, Cécile Détang-Dessendre, Philippe Faverdin, Laurent Hazard, Isabelle Litrico-Chiarelli, Sandrine Petit, Lionel Roques, Xavier Reboud, et al.

### ► To cite this version:

Chantal Gascuel-Odoux, Françoise Lescourret, Benoit Dedieu, Cécile Détang-Dessendre, Philippe Faverdin, et al.. A research agenda for scaling up agroecology in European countries. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 2022, 42 (3), pp.53. 10.1007/s13593-022-00786-4. hal-03707415

### HAL Id: hal-03707415 https://hal.inrae.fr/hal-03707415

Submitted on 28 Jun 2022

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Distributed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

#### **REVIEW ARTICLE**



### A research agenda for scaling up agroecology in European countries

Chantal Gascuel-Odoux<sup>1</sup> · Françoise Lescourret<sup>2</sup> · Benoit Dedieu<sup>3</sup> · Cécile Detang-Dessendre<sup>4</sup> · Philippe Faverdin<sup>5</sup> · Laurent Hazard<sup>6</sup> · Isabelle Litrico-Chiarelli<sup>7</sup> · Sandrine Petit<sup>8</sup> · Lionel Roques<sup>9</sup> · Xavier Reboud<sup>10</sup> · Michele Tixier-Boichard<sup>11</sup> · Hugo de Vries<sup>12</sup> · Thierry Caquet<sup>13</sup>

Accepted: 25 May 2022 / Published online: 9 June 2022 © The Author(s) 2022

#### Abstract

A profound transformation of agricultural production methods has become unavoidable due to the increase in the world's population, and environmental and climatic challenges. Agroecology is now recognized as a challenging model for agricultural systems, promoting their diversification and adaptation to environmental and socio-economic contexts, with consequences for the entire agri-food system and the development of rural and urban areas. Through a prospective exercise performed at a large interdisciplinary institute, INRAE, a research agenda for agroecology was built that filled a gap through its ambition and interdisciplinarity. It concerned six topics. For genetics, there is a need to study genetic aspects of complex systems (e.g., mixtures of genotypes) and to develop breeding methods for them. For landscapes, challenges lie in effects of heterogeneity at multiple scales, in multifunctionality and in the design of agroecological landscapes. Agricultural equipment and digital technologies show high potential for monitoring dynamics of agroecosystems. For modeling, challenges include approaches to complexity, consideration of spatial and temporal dimensions and representation of the cascade from cropping practices to ecosystem services. The agroecological transition of farms calls for modeling and observational approaches as well as for creating new design methods. Integration of agroecology into food systems raises the issues of product specificity, consumer behavior and organization of markets, standards and public policies. In addition, transversal priorities were identified: (i) generating sets of biological data, through research and participatory mechanisms, that are appropriate for designing agroecological systems and (ii) collecting and using coherent sets of data to enable assessment of vulnerability, resilience and risk in order to evaluate the performance of agroecological systems and to contribute to scaling up. The main lessons learned from this collective exercise can be useful for the entire scientific community engaged in research into agroecology.

Keywords Agroecology · Agri-food systems · Territory · Research agenda · Collective prospective · Interdisciplinarity

Chantal Gascuel-Odoux chantal.gascuel@inrae.fr

- <sup>1</sup> Institut Agro, UMR SAS, INRAE, 35000 Rennes, France
- <sup>2</sup> UR PSH, INRAE, 84000 Avignon, France
- <sup>3</sup> ACT, INRAE, 63000 Clermont-Ferrand, France
- <sup>4</sup> Institut Agro, UMR CESAER, INRAE, 21000 Dijon, France
- <sup>5</sup> Institut Agro, UMR PEGASE, INRAE, 35000 Rennes, France
- <sup>6</sup> INP-Toulouse, UMR AGIR, INRAE, 31000 Toulouse, France

- <sup>7</sup> BAP, INRAE, 86600 Lusignan, France
- <sup>8</sup> Institut Agro, UMR Agroécologie, INRAE, 21000 Dijon, France
- <sup>9</sup> UR BIOSP, INRAE, 84000 Avignon, France
- <sup>10</sup> Institut Agro, UMR Agroécologie, INRAE, 21000 Dijon, France
- <sup>11</sup> AgroParisTech, UMR GABI, INRAE, 78352 Jouy-en-Josas, France
- <sup>12</sup> Institut Agro, UMR IATE, INRAE, 34000 Montpellier, France
- <sup>13</sup> Collège de direction, INRAE, 75238 Paris, France





### Contents

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Trajectory and methods for building a research agenda
- 3. Two goals defined at an early stage
  - 3. 1 Redesigning agricultural systems all the way up to entire agri-food systems
  - 3.2 Using ecological and socio-economic concepts for renewed research frameworks
- 4. Six issue-specific themes
  - 4.1 The genetics mechanism and its implications for animal and plant breeding
  - 4.2 The landscape mechanism to contribute to agroecosystem services
  - 4.3 Agricultural equipment and digital technology to better monitor biological systems
  - 4.4 Modeling to understand and predict dynamics of new agroecosystems
  - 4.5 The agroecological transition of the farm as a research topic
  - 4.6 Integration of agroecology into food systems
- 5. Issues common to all six themes and next steps
  - 5.1 From collecting biological data to using them to redesign agroecosystems in participatory mechanisms
  - 5. 2 Understanding adaptability and risks though a transformation process
  - 5.3 Scaling up
  - 5.4 Next steps: relevance of the research agenda, implementation and funding for agroecology

6. Conclusion

Acknowledgments References

### 1 Introduction

In industrialized countries, agricultural productivity and economic competitiveness have been improved by a modernization process that began in the 1950s. This modernization has taken the form of specialization of production systems; development of agricultural machinery; increased farm size; and increased use of water, chemical inputs, and plant varieties and animal breeds with high production potential. Advisory structures and technical references have been created to help the agricultural sector develop along these lines, and advice to farmers has aimed to optimize production through economic efficiency. This has led to homogenization of agricultural systems and to economic gains across the entire agri-food sector, ranging from agricultural production to standardized products for the agri-food industry (van der Ploeg et al. 2019). Agriculture has evolved by becoming increasingly industrialized, with an intensity that varies by region and sector, leading to mass-produced products of homogenous quality. Industrialization has generated externalities that were initially perceived as positive (e.g., "clean" environments without pests, high productivity). However, over time, an increasing number of negative externalities (e.g., soil, water and air pollution; greenhouse gas emissions; biodiversity loss) have been recognized (Campbell et al. 2017; Evans et al. 2019; Qiao et al. 2019; Sanchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys 2019; Stehle and Schulz 2015; Tsiafouli et al. 2015). In its global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services, IPBES (2019) clearly identified land-use change and agricultural inputs as the main drivers of biodiversity loss.

A better compromise between agriculture and the environment has been sought over the past few decades through decreases in the use of inputs and improvements in their efficiency. Such optimization was nonetheless considered insufficient, and many emerging movements (e.g., organic farming, conservation farming, eco-farming) have developed concepts and terminology to better reconcile economic, social, environmental, and health dimensions (Garibaldi et al. 2017). In this context, agroecology appears as an essential path, because it is inclusive and based on general principles that put ecological processes at the heart of the redesign of a sustainable and resilient agriculture. Agroecology is not only for smallholder agriculture, in which it became most successful, but is urgently needed for large-scale farming (Tittonell et al. 2020). Agroecology has been defined in many ways, associating ecology to varying degrees with other disciplines (e.g., agronomy, genetics, sociology) and with local or traditional knowledge, and has aimed for sustainable production or even food systems by preserving and using biodiversity in agroecosystems (Wezel et al. 2018b).

Research institutions have gradually adopted agroecology as a structuring objective for all of their agricultural research. Consequently, agroecology is increasingly the subject of academic publications. The number of publications explicitly positioned on this disciplinary branch increased steadily from approximately 50 per year in 2005 to 350 per year at present, for a total of 13,632 over the past 25 years. This progress was recently analyzed (Mason et al. 2021). French sources are at third place (i.e., 8%) in this corpus of publications, after those from the USA and China (assessed in September 2020 using the query "agroecology OR agro-ecology OR agroecosystem\*" OR agro-ecosystem\*" in the Web of Science, searching within titles, abstracts and keywords).

INRAE, one of the largest agricultural research institutes in the world (with a permanent staff of 12,413) and well-known for its interdisciplinarity, accounts for 6% of this corpus of publications. As a research institute, it has taken a position on agroecology since 2011 (Figure 1) (INRA 2012; Soussana 2015) and is recognized for it (Wezel et al. 2018a). In 2017, it launched an interdisciplinary scientific prospective exercise to define the research topics to address in order to scale up agroecology in science for academic purposes as well as to help develop agroecology in society. A research agenda is a way to recognize and encourage, within INRAE and with its

Fig. 1 Experimental platform at landscape level (CA-SYS, INRAE), summer 2019. Photograph by Brice Mosa, INRAE.

national and international research partners, major interdisciplinary research into agroecology. It also provides the opportunity to foster the appropriation of agroecological principles, obstacles, and mechanisms (e.g., Meynard et al. 2015) by a large scientific community. The results of this prospective exercise, which involved approximately 80 researchers, can be useful to the entire scientific community engaged in research into agroecology. They are especially relevant for countries with industrial agriculture, and thus for Europe, where industrial agriculture dominates to a greater or lesser degree within and among countries. In these countries, the transition of highly integrated agro-industrial systems is more difficult and wider in scope than the transition of a single sector of agricultural production.

This article first traces the trajectory of the inclusion of agroecology in the research agenda at INRAE, then presents the methodology and main results of the prospective exercise and the general lessons learned that will nurture future research programs. Finally, the discussion highlights ways in which other international and national scientific organizations, research-program managers and officers of research-funding bodies can take advantage of this exercise.

# 2 Trajectory and methods for building a research agenda

In 2011, INRAE began a collective effort in which agroecology was considered as a new discipline at the interface between ecology and agronomy. During this initial stage (2011–2014), conferences by invited researchers, discussions with partners and actors, and internal discussions within INRAE were held, and a summary report was published for internal purposes (INRA 2012).

At the same time (2012), the French Ministry of Agriculture launched the "Agroecological project for France." This convergence of the research and public policy agendas led most notably to the organization of a symposium in 2013, which brought together researchers, policymakers and actors from across the agricultural domain in France. The scientific portion of this symposium was published in a special issue of Innovations Agronomiques, introduced by Soussana (2015), with nine articles that addressed three major topics (i.e., adding biodiversity, managing landscapes and territories, and closing nutrient cycles) and issues (i.e., principles, current research, and examples developed in research and innovation with partners) to share the outputs of this symposium widely with the national community. For the first time, agroecology was included in the French public policy agenda, which encouraged combined efforts and interactions among a variety of actors. These national dynamics were in line with international dynamics driven by the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), which organized the 1st International Symposium on Agroecology for Food Security and Nutrition in 2014, with the goal of promoting agroecological systems at the international level, including in industrialized countries. This symposium was followed by a regional workshop on European agriculture.



In 2014, INRAE organized a workshop on contributions to and challenges for modeling agroecological systems as an essential approach to developing them (Garcia et al., 2014) in order to predict, manage, and evaluate them. This workshop also highlighted the role of actors and experimental facilities in building scenarios and evaluating agroecosystems. In 2015, scientific think-tank days were organized to address how to assess the multi-performance of agroecological systems, considering their multiple objectives, the many ways to transform them depending upon their context and the multiple dimensions of integration (i.e., space, time, environmental, social, and economic).

Consequently, in 2016, INRAE included in its orientation document #Inra2025 (Vilotte et al. 2016) its decision to intensify and expand research into agroecology, as a cofertilization between agronomy and ecology, with a transformative view of agricultural systems, all the way up to agrifood sectors and territories. Agroecology was no longer a simple and new way of looking at agronomy, but was part of a broader societal process, with economic, sociological, food, and environmental dimensions. In 2017, this decision was reflected in the launch of an interdisciplinary scientific prospective exercise that aimed to amplify research into agroecology across these dimensions. Six topics were defined at the highest level of INRAE governance: the role of (i) genetics and (ii) the landscape, both of which are often underconsidered for agroecology; the role of (iii) agricultural equipment and digital technology and (iv) modeling, both of which use available information to monitor and redesign agroecological systems; and the agroecological transition (v) at the farm scale and (vi) of the entire agri-food sector, due to the urgent need to scale up agroecology.

The exercise was performed in four stages. First, a steering committee of 12 INRAE senior researchers discussed the relevance and the boundaries of the six topics, defined a common working method for developing each topic and monitored the progress of the collective work.

Second, six working groups, one for each topic, were formed. Each group was chaired by a member of the steering committee, and one or two senior researchers nominated by each of INRAE's research divisions, to cover all disciplines of the institute. The groups held several meetings and used various data sources (e.g., literature, internal surveys, interviews) to identify knowledge gaps and requirements, draw research perspectives and identify relevant partnerships for future collaboration.

Third, two seminars were organized among the working groups to identify transversal research issues. Finally, the steering committee organized public presentation and discussion of the outcomes.

In this way, the approximately 80 researchers spent approximately 200 days involved in the exercise. This work has led to reports (Caquet et al. 2019), presentations, and a book (Caquet et al. 2020) to share the results among the research community, its partners and, even further, the national and international scientific and non-scientific community. The work was also presented and then discussed with actors at round tables, and presented at INRAE board meetings where actors were also present. This article describes only the research perspectives that had a general scope.

### 3 Two goals defined at an early stage

#### 3.1 Redesigning agricultural systems all the way up to entire agri-food systems

Research may aim for the best possible use of resources, using the terms "smart agriculture" or "sustainable intensification", which correspond to "weak" agroecology (Altieri et al. 2017; Saj et al. 2017). It advocates for continuity of current systems and does not explicitly call for biological processes to replace the use of inputs, but encourages a greater efficiency of the latter (Duru et al. 2015b). This weak agroecology, which includes many ideas found in "low-input" agriculture, contrasts with "strong" agroecology, defined by its goal of coherence and sustainability by using biological processes (Duru et al. 2015a, 2015b). Such leveraging of biological processes implies increased consideration for diversity in agroecosystems (Kremen et al. 2012) through aspects such as crop rotations, grassland and rangeland maintenance, selection and use of genotypes (e.g. species, cultivars, breeds) and their mixtures, farming practices, exchanges between crop and livestock production, agroecological infrastructures, and the organization of landscapes. Increased diversity can help agricultural systems better adapt to global changes through increased resistance and resilience to environmental fluctuations and extremes (Lin 2011). In addition, it increases the diversity and heterogeneity of agricultural products that will have to be processed and turned into food products (Chable et al. 2020; Prache et al. 2021). In this integrative vision, agroecology can expand only with a new demand for food consumption and only when it is integrated and organized in sectors and territories, as emphasized by some authors (Francis et al. 2003; Gliessman 2006). This extended definition of "agroecology as a food system" has made good inroads into the scientific community (Mason et al. 2021). It has been adopted by INRAE, and thus, its research community now faces an entire chain of expectations and required articulations.

Because this strong agroecology requires deeply transforming agricultural production systems, it will require a major and long-term commitment from agronomic research and articulation with concerned actors of agri-food chains and territories. Such in-depth redesign is a long adaptive process that must be undertaken "on the fly" depending on different spatial and temporal dimensions, along a trajectory that cannot be predefined. The transition phase appears as a research topic in itself (Tittonell 2020). It can temporarily make systems more vulnerable, while aiming at increasing their diversity, resilience, and adaptation to environments and societal expectations.

## 3.2 Using ecological and socio-economic concepts for renewed research frameworks

From an ecological viewpoint, the agroecological transition is the move from a paradigm based on placing the "ideal" organism in an environment that has been made optimal — the basis of current agricultural systems - to a paradigm based on diversity and interactions between organisms and their integration into ecosystems. Experimental results strongly suggest that increasing the diversity of interacting individuals, varieties/breeds, or species improves adaption to heterogeneous and changing environments (Barot et al. 2017), but this result must still be demonstrated under operational conditions (Table 1). Doing so calls for research that focuses on biotic interactions and ecosystem functions and services, by applying functional ecology concepts to agroecosystems (Garnier and Navas 2012). Examples of such concepts include (i) stoichiometry, to identify plant and animal associations that can take advantage of nutrient proportions, synergize various needs and availabilities, and introduce recycled resources (Bertrand et al. 2019); (ii) phenotypic plasticity of species, to

 Table 1
 Using ecological, socio-technical and socio-economic concepts for renewed and tested research frameworks (adapted from Caquet et al. 2020). The first column describes ecological objectives on which agroecology is based compared to conventional agriculture. The

understand and use the adaptation of species to varied and/or fluctuating environmental conditions (Nicotra et al. 2010); and (iii) trophic and mutualistic networks, to leverage connections between species, whether food (trophic) connections or relationships that have reciprocal (mutualist) benefits such as symbioses (Bascompte 2010; Pocock et al. 2012). The corresponding research will help to identify the arrangements of varieties/breeds and species that best provide agricultural production and other ecosystem services and will help to provide insights into how to manage them sustainably.

From a socio-economic point of view, the agroecological transition aims at moving from a paradigm based mainly on product and production standards, applying them everywhere in all circumstances and adjusting them roughly through inputs (e.g., water, pesticides, nutrients), to an alternative paradigm based on adapting agricultural systems to local conditions (e.g., requiring much more short- and long-term information on the farm, territory, and food chain); encompassing environmental, social, and economic dimensions; and aggregating them to increase adaptability (Table 1). Vulnerability and resilience are new topics for agroecological research, especially in contexts of climate change, health crises, and price volatility. The vulnerability of agroecosystems to shocks, which used to be compensated for by short-term use of inputs, is now considered over the long term. Resilience, defined as the capacity to absorb disruptions and to reorganize while undergoing change (Walker et al. 2004), is a major emergent

second column describes socio-technical and socio-economic consequences for innovation and scaling up of agroecology compared to conventional agriculture.

Objectives		Consequences for agricultural development	
		Conventional agriculture	
Individual-focused paradigm		Norms and references	
1 0		Producing and adapting norms and references in agronomy	
		Agroecology	
Adapt and use ecological concepts in agroecosystems		Emergence of innovative socio-technical niches and conditions for scaling them up	
Reconsider living organisms → interactions Stoichiometry Phenotypic plasticity, adaptation, evolution, etc.	Reconsider diversity → integration at field, farm and landscape scales Trophic and mutualist networks, spatial ecology, etc.	Socio-technical conditions for the agroecological transition New cropping systems, decrease in nutrient and pesticide inputs, crop-animal integration, etc.	Socio-economic conditions for transitions of agri-food systems New agricultural products, new processing chains and markets, working time, etc.
Design agroecosystems		Transitions and breaks with the statu	is quo
from field to landscape scales		in territories and agri-food systems	
Exploration of resources (symbioses, mixtures, etc.), recycling		Functional integrity of the agri-food system and territories	
<b>Paradigm of interaction and integration</b> Obtaining the highest-performing combinations in heterogeneous and changing environments		Sharing of learning experiences Adaptation loops, new equipment	Values for system success Including ecosystem services, and social and economic dimensions



property that is related to higher diversity in agroecosystems, but also to enhancing the education and adaptability of actors (Leippert et al. 2020; Sinclair et al. 2019). Several socioeconomic concepts must be used to do so: adaptiveness (Darnhofer et al. 2010), learning by doing and experimental doing (Kolb and Kolb 2009), step-by-step design (Meynard et al. 2012), and sharing of experiences and living labs (McPhee et al. 2021). Dedicated indicators will have to support this transition of actors, producers, and consumers, based on values related to ecosystem services and human dimensions that are assumed, recognized, and even fostered in agri-food chains and territories.

#### 4 Six issue-specific themes

## 4.1 The genetics mechanism and its implications for animal and plant breeding

Agroecology studies often stop at only one taxonomic level: species diversity and interactions between species. Considering the contribution of intraspecific genetic diversity remains a challenge. Extending genetic diversity locally can contribute to the performance of agroecological systems. Doing so requires deeper understanding of the underlying mechanisms, including their interactions with the environment, and identifying the major traits of interest involved in interactions between plants, between animals, and between plants, animals and their environment. Improving identification of the range of diversity that allows for the expression of mechanisms that yield more resilient production systems is also a subject of interest. A few pioneer studies, either experimental or model-based, have shown that genetic diversity could increase the resilience of plants or animals to environmental changes (Hughes and Stachowicz 2004; Muchová and Fazekašová, 2010) or epidemics (Springbett et al. 2003). Promoting genetic diversity within crops has only recently been included in a global approach to evolutionary agroecology (Mercer 2018).

Breeding strategies will have to evolve to consider objectives of diversity (Litrico and Violle 2015), not only at the individual level (plasticity), but also at the level of the group of individuals that make up the plant cover or the herd, and to define strategies for using diversity based on the ecosystem services desired in a given environmental context. These strategies will have to be included in the management of agricultural systems. In some situations, genetic diversification can lead to more work for farmers or breeders, increase the risk of inconsistent product quality, and thus, challenge the ability to automate processing. Genetic diversification must thus be assessed over the entire agri-food chain, from the production unit to the agricultural and food product. Three main lines of research have been highlighted:

Deringer

INRA

- Understanding and estimating the genetic aspect of interactions in complex crop stands (Bolnick et al. 2011; Meilhac et al. 2020) and developing breeding methods that steer or take advantage of this genetic variability (Sampoux et al. 2020), something that is not currently done in monospecific and monovarietal systems. The trait-based approach can include a functional aspect and opens the potential to obtain breeding criteria for plants and animals.
- Studying relationships between the genetic diversity of crops (Hajjar et al. 2008) and/or livestock and agroecosystem services in order to analyze which services the genetic mechanism can improve, considering its use in heterogeneous environments in which genetic-environment interactions play a central role (Barot et al. 2017). Which plant and animal traits should or should not be diversified to optimize certain ecosystem services?
- Studying the genetics in a wide range of G × M × E × C × P interactions (G: genetic variability between individuals and between populations; M: variability in the microbial environment (e.g., intestinal microbiota; microbiota of the leaf, root, or soil); E: variability in the environment (e.g., climate, water resources, soil type) in connection with agroecosystem functioning; C: management of the farm, production system and cropping system; P: product variability).

These challenges of leveraging genetic diversity for agroecology, which are similar for animals and plants, call for a renewal of genetic research. This renewal can aim to (i) use the genetic mechanism more often in all systems approaches, whether in agronomy or economics; (ii) supplement experiments with high-resolution phenotyping, through participatory work with farmers and breeders, to increase the diversity of situations studied (e.g., farm networks, experiments codesigned with actors); and (iii) develop breeding strategies, co-constructed with actors, for mixed-breed or mixed-line populations or for crossbreeding. This genetic mechanism will benefit from participatory research to help identify, in a variety of local contexts, relationships among genetic characteristics, the environment, and the quality of final products.

### 4.2 The landscape mechanism to contribute to agroecosystem services

The landscape is a major mechanism of agroecology due to its structuring elements (e.g., "green infrastructure" such as hedgerows and woods) and spatio-temporal organization of crop rotations, grasslands, and cropping and livestock practices (i.e., "landscape of practices"). Landscape characteristics influence biodiversity and major associated ecosystem services such as pollination and the regulation of pests, weeds, and diseases (e.g., Karp et al. 2018). The landscape also

contributes to the regulation of water, soil, and air quality and the maintenance of plant and animal production (e.g., soil fertility, animal nutrition). It combines management scales (e.g., field, farm, territory, watershed) and ecological scales (from the square centimeter to the agricultural landscape) that take part in a double environmental and social history (Gascuel-Odoux and Magda 2015).

Knowledge is required on compositions, spatial arrangements, and types of management for multifunctional and resilient landscapes, and the coexistence and complementarity of production systems in a territory. The issue of social tradeoffs between ecosystem services, their determinants, and consequences on natural resource management are expanding areas of research. It is a matter of finding public policy instruments that can promote methods to coordinate management and to identify the actors required and modes of governance to implement these instruments (White et al. 2012). The goal is to make progress in the design of multifunctional and resilient landscapes. Four corresponding lines of research have been highlighted:

- Analyzing effects of heterogeneity at multiple scales of space and time. Doing so involves understanding interactions between abiotic and biotic components and between biogeochemical and ecological ones. It further requires understanding the dynamics of populations (e.g., disease vectors), interacting populations (e.g., pathosystems), and communities (e.g., natural enemies of pests) in heterogeneous and changing environments. The influence of interfaces between cultivated and semi-natural environments (e.g., refuge, exchange of organisms) remains poorly documented, whether for disease management (Alexander et al. 2014), biological control, or pollination. Little is known about landscape-scale effects of agricultural diversification on the intensity and stability of ecological processes of interest in agroecology (Petit et al. 2020).
- Developing integrated approaches to address the multifunctionality of landscapes. Abiotic processes are usually considered in a compartmentalized manner, by chemical element or landscape object, and are studied separately from biotic processes (Vinatier et al. 2016). Few ecological processes have been considered simultaneously. Studies of a set of flows in an integrative vision remain rare; for example, the ability to analyze the coexistence and interactions of different production systems in the same territory remains limited.
- Identifying and associating the diversity of landscape actors through research into public policy instruments, more voluntary instruments such as non-economic incentives (e.g., nudges) and processes of common framing and collective learning (e.g., community building) among landscape actors. Identifying incentive mechanisms that can help coordinate actors in a territory to promote

agroecological management of the landscape remains a major challenge.

 Supporting the design of agroecological landscapes by mobilizing actors (e.g., farmer groups, cooperatives, NGOs, local authorities), developing indicators and decision-making tools, and leveraging participatory or action-research mechanisms (Berthet et al. 2016). Modeling and simulating biophysical and ecological processes, identifying decision rules, and playing serious games can contribute to the design of agroecological landscapes by explicitly considering the demands and organization of actors.

The research community faces a lack of observation datasets that are coherent, well distributed spatially and that span long periods. Therefore, to design or analyze agroecological landscape systems, several complementary priorities must be addressed: (i) establish interdisciplinary observation and/or experimentation sites (experimental landscape ecology, e.g., Allan et al. 2015), such as LTER sites; (ii) improve observation tools, in particular through new sensors (i.e., proximity and remote sensing) to obtain high-density data at high frequency for all variables (i.e., biotic, abiotic, and actor practices) needed to analyze ecological and agronomic phenomena; (iii) improve statistical approaches in spatial ecology (e.g., regression, decision tree, spatial statistics) and their extension to the spatio-temporal domain; and (iv) implement participatory approaches more widely to complement scientific observation with the actors' expert knowledge or with nonformal observations recorded by non-scientific and nonprofessional actors.

### 4.3 Agricultural equipment and digital technology to better monitor biological systems

Agricultural equipment and digital technology are developing rapidly and have the potential to accelerate the industrialization of agriculture. Using them to support the agroecological transition must therefore be specifically thought out in order to develop tools to leverage differences environments and reduce the costs and risks associated with the agroecological transition (Gunnarsson and Hansson 2004; Salembier et al. 2020) while keeping the initial function of mechanization on easing the work of farmers and implementing management practices, which change from conventional to agroecological systems. The literature rarely addresses these subjects (Bellon-Maurel and Huyghe 2017; Cupial and Kowalczyk 2020; Machenaud et al. 2014). In particular, suitable mechanization appears to be a black box of the agroecological transition literature, except in countries of the Southern Hemisphere (Baudron et al. 2019). Societal initiatives such as "peasant workshops" promote open innovations in machinery help to fill this gap (Chance and Meyer 2017). However, precision agriculture



and precision livestock farming, which refer more to weak agroecology, are well documented.

Digital technology can help provide monitoring and support tools and assist in the adoption of agroecological practices through high-resolution monitoring of the dynamics of environments and agroecosystems. This requires acquiring information and having the associated processing capacity to monitor flows. Five lines of research have been identified:

- Advancing means to measure local biodiversity in connection with the local environment (Johnson et al. 2010). Developing continuous phenotyping of crops, livestock, and major components of the environment will aid agroecological management. Considering effects of biotic interactions on the phenotypic value will allow for appropriate monitoring of systems.
- Using sensors and mapping tools, both off-line and onboard (installed on agricultural equipment), more often to adapt crop management to the heterogeneity of environments (e.g., selective weeding of crops).
- Fostering technologies (e.g., densimetric, optical) to assess product heterogeneity better, both upstream and downstream of the farm. Two key moments are of interest: prophylactic operations before sowing of farm-saved seeds and post-harvest sorting to achieve marketrequired homogeneity.
- Developing methods to quantify ecosystem services to determine payments for providing them and to assess compliance with certified production methods. Areas of interest include adapting multi-criteria evaluation methods and internalizing externalities into product prices. Agricultural equipment and digital technology can be used to assist in monitoring, and in estimating insurance coverage of risks.
- Equipping the "perception-action" loop with instruments to connect assessment to action (Gaussier et al. 1998). Multiple scientific fields must be used to help make measurements, interpret them, make decisions and perform actions.

Because agroecological processes are inherently dynamic, it is necessary to acquire and use suitable data to monitor trajectories. Several new technologies are useful in this respect, ranging from high-resolution remote sensing to in situ sensors that can characterize changes in the environment and its heterogeneities, and monitor trajectories of major biological processes that influence yields, looping of biogeochemical cycles, and regulation of water resources (Bauer et al. 2019). This process will generate large amounts of data, and highperformance tools will be required to incorporate them into monitoring and decision support systems. The issues of data access and of rights and obligations for their use, reuse, and

INRA

dissemination may require legal expertise and must be anticipated in order not to undermine future technological developments.

Research is expected in two distinct fields: "phenotyping tools" and "monitoring and management tools." Methods to capture interactions among genetics, the environment, and agricultural management constitute a new area of research.

### 4.4 Modeling to understand and predict dynamics of new agroecosystems

Modeling can help represent relations between agricultural systems and practices, rural landscapes, biodiversity, functions, and ecosystem services of agroecosystems. Although knowledge gaps and the many complex ecological interactions in uncertain environments make modeling a challenge, it is expected to guide and accompany the transition of agricultural systems. It can help understand dynamics of agroecosystems, orient actions and estimate risks and gains of from the agroecological transition. Five lines of research have been identified to meet the challenge of modeling in agroecology:

- Address knowledge gaps on interactions among structural or functional components of agroecosystems. Currently, agronomic models consider few ecological interactions. For example, few multi-species models of forests, grasslands or weeds consider competition (e.g., Dufour-Kowalski et al. 2012). Little research has been done in agronomy on interactions between belowground and aboveground biodiversity, between biotic and abiotic processes in landscapes (Vinatier et al. 2016), or the dynamics of food webs. Increasingly comprehensive knowledge of microbial communities and their functions offers opportunities to represent them better in models of soil biogeochemical cycles (Moorhead et al. 2014). The next challenge is to go beyond the microbial level and consider soil fauna as well (Grandy et al. 2016).
- Develop different modeling approaches to complexity. They include stochastic approaches that consider weak effects by adding a noise term; introducing constraints that decrease data requirements, as in mechanisticstatistical approaches (Dusseux et al. 2015; Soubeyrand 2016); incorporating data from complex interactions, such as remote sensing data; and network theory (Dee et al. 2017). Expectations of learning methods are high. They constitute powerful tools for analyzing "big data" and show promising results in agriculture (Kamilaris and Prenafeta-Boldu 2018). New computational developments have been made in exploring simulation results through data mining, learning methods, visualization, and querying of spatiotemporal data (Bouadi et al. 2017). The concept of risk

goes hand in hand with that of adaptive management, adapted as states, constraints, and risk assessment. The concept of resilience is also considered more widely (e.g., Sabatier et al. 2017).

- Consider spatial and temporal dimensions. Spatiotemporal approaches are already used to address a variety of plant and animal health issues (e.g., Hoch et al. 2010; Parisey et al. 2016), biological invasions, or the regulation of chemical and biological flows. Models that capture transient dynamics are essential to study systems not at equilibrium, as in the context of agroecological transition. Spatial patterns often serve as driving variables when models need to predict consequences of spatio-temporal strategies. Spatially explicit approaches are preferred when critical processes interact within a local neighborhood (Turner and Gardner 2015).
- Include phenotypic dimensions to study mechanisms involved in mixture performances (Borg et al. 2018). Dynamic systems that include phenotypic dimensions can already assess effects of selection and migration on the adaptation of a pathogen in a two-host system (Debarre et al. 2013) and interactions with environmental heterogeneity (Papaix et al. 2013). More complex phenotype–fitness landscapes are required to assess mixtures with several varieties, which can experience nontrivial G × E interactions (Hamel et al. 2021).
- Make progress in representing the cascade that connects cropping practices to biodiversity, then to ecosystem functions and services and ultimately to benefits and values (Potschin-Young et al. 2018). Many models explicitly represent biodiversity via traits or ecological guilds, with associated functions, but few of these models are multiservice agroecosystem models, as in any ecosystems in general (IPBES 2016; Lavorel et al. 2017). Multi-criteria approaches for assessing agricultural systems, such as life cycle assessment and decision trees, should consider biodiversity and biological processes better (Sadok et al. 2009; Teillard et al. 2016). Besides ecological models, socio-ecological models that include findings of actors' behaviors from the human and social sciences should be designed.

Modeling is constrained by the lack of data on the variety of soil, climatic, and agronomic conditions. It is necessary to make better use of observational or experimental programs and to improve them (Bretagnolle et al. 2018). It is also necessary to rely on information from society. The large amounts of data on organic farming systems can be useful if they become accessible, as shown by meta-analyses of the comparative performance of organic and conventional systems (Mondelaers et al. 2009; Tuck et al. 2014).

# 4.5 The agroecological transition of the farm as a research topic

To date, little research has focused on the agroecological transition of the farm itself (Plateau et al. 2021; Teixeira et al. 2018); however, this scale is key for completely redesigning production systems (Duru et al. 2015a). In this transition, farmers must abandon the vision of a planned production system supplied with inputs that delivers outputs and move toward a more circular agroecosystem functioning that delivers agricultural goods among other services (Tittonell 2013). This transition requires a long-term commitment; removal of technical, organizational, cognitive, and ideological lock-ins; redefinition of performance and other professional norms; adoption of co-design methods with farmers and transformation by trial and error managed through path-finding assessment methods.

- Designing an agroecological production system requires that advisory structures modify their postures, no longer specifying what actions to take but instead supporting the actors involved by obtaining or producing the knowledge necessary to guide them. Three lines of research have been identified (Martin et al. 2018):
- ٠ Modeling a farm to explore the field of possibilities. A farm is a complex system managed according to cognitive structures (e.g., goals, plans, preferences) that evolve over time and influence the farmer's decision-making processes in the context of particular physical (field), social (farm groups), and organizational (labor) structures. Therefore, multiple management elements must be considered to address the trial and error that farmers practice and expected properties such as resilience, risk and viability. To promote interaction with field actors, static models, and parsimonious meta-models may be preferred to dynamic, complex, and time-consuming models. Different types of information can be obtained through serious games, which constitute a medium for knowledge sharing and learning (Stanitsas et al. 2019). The actor network constitutes an important element of the agroecological transition since it allows for the incorporation of collaborative dimensions, exchange of products (e.g., fodder, manure), and sharing of resources (e.g., machines, labor).
- Analyzing the agroecological transition of farms while it happens. First, methods need to be developed to identify systems in transition, thus constituting a "hunt" for innovations, and to understand their potential upscaling (Salembier et al. 2016). Second, concepts and methods need to be developed to investigate dynamics of systems — especially resilience, vulnerability, efficiency, and viability (Bouttes et al. 2018) and the transformations of work (e.g., organization of activities, changes in the mental workload required to



manage complexity, and uncertainty, transformation of the professional worlds of reference) (Coquil et al. 2017). Third, it is necessary to characterize management elements involved in the transition (e.g., management of plant and animal health, biodiversity, integration of activities in diversified systems) and determine how to reconfigure them.

Designing methods to support the agroecological transition of farms. The field of participatory research involving field actors, especially farmers and their advisors (Lacombe et al. 2018), must be given priority. It is necessary to (i) create design methods to propose locally adapted solutions (Cerf et al. 2012); (ii) develop project management and governance methods that encourage participation, cross-learning, sharing of experiences and scientific investigation in action, and a relationship between the collective and the individual (Van Poeck et al. 2020); (iii) promote learning based on research, advice and training by sharing various modes of investigation; and (iv) analyze and propose management indicators and tactical and strategic reasoning to help farmers reduce the complexity of managing agroecosystems. System experiments in farm research units are also interesting approaches for step-by-step design of agroecological systems, especially when they include actors as co-designers (Bos et al. 2009; Lefevre et al. 2020).

Transdisciplinary approaches must be strengthened to develop the practice of joint work by researchers and nonresearchers (Hazard et al. 2020). Obstacles lie in both the research community and field actors due to society's longstanding perception of science as a top-down mechanism to provide answers to society's problems. The idea is to consolidate investigation methods and reflective practices that mixed communities of researchers and field actors can use and to succeed in combining the innovation with the academic requirements of scientific knowledge production (Newig et al. 2019).

#### 4.6 Integration of agroecology into food systems

Groups of commodities in existing food systems are organized along value chains (Abecassis et al. 2018; FAO 2014). The way these chains currently operate is considered unsustainable because of the overexploitation of resources, overconsumption and avoidable waste streams, unhealthy diets, and food and nutritional insecurity (Willett et al. 2019). Consequently, transitioning from linear "make-use-dispose" chains to fair, just, circular, and sustainable food — and bioeconomic — systems has been recommended (SAPEA 2020). These ideas seem to be fully in line with the agroecological transition (de Vries et al. 2021). Agroecology focuses in particular on the diversity of resources, closed cycles of

INRA

organic matter (de Boer and van Ittersum 2018), changes in participatory organization models (Chiffoleau 2019), and labels for protecting local products (Bonroy and Constantatos 2015). Consequently, major elements of food systems must be reconsidered substantially, which poses many new research questions. Thus, lessons learned from elements such as organic food chains (Barabanova and Moeskops 2019; Lacour et al. 2018), traditional food programs (Cotillon et al. 2013), new eco-friendly processing methods closer to production sites (Bruins and Sanders 2012; De Vries et al. 2018), alternative (agri-)business models (Donner et al. 2020), revamping of labels (Asioli et al. 2017), and existing scenario models such as AgriMonde Terra (Aubert et al., 2019; Le Mouël et al. 2018; Mora et al. 2020) allow these questions to be addressed in a structured way. Four lines of research have been identified, each of which raises new questions:

- Products from agroecological farming models. How do their nutritional and functional properties differ from those of products from conventional production models, and how should they be monitored? Should separate value chains be created in which properties as well as production and territorial characteristics are recognizably leveraged in economic, environmental, and social terms (Abecassis et al. 2018), possibly bringing the location and scale of processing closer to production (Bruins and Sanders 2012; De Vries et al. 2018)? These questions also concern the co-products of agricultural resources and the recycling of partially used (food) products. This implies completely revisiting the sustainable use of resources as well as principles that are valid for both agroecological production and food and bioeconomic systems.
- Consumer behavior. Are consumers willing to pay for agroecological products, and if so, would their buying criteria include environmental factors, biodiversity, and locality? How should products be marketed? Will consumers be willing to participate actively in the development of agroecology projects? These questions call for new scientific insights at the interfaces between consumer, social and communication sciences, and at those between agroecological and sustainable food system sciences. This may then lead to revamping of labels; certification programs; marketing strategies and modes of communication; training and participatory programs; and production, processing, and distribution practices.
- Organization of markets, standards, and public policies. Certification in organic farming is a tool to leverage its practices. Should other labels related to agroecology require certification? Initiatives in this regard are being taken locally. Agroecological practices could play a central role in the European Union Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) and its "greening", through cross-compliance, agri-

environmental and climate measures, and more generally, through payments for ecosystem services.

The territorial and international dimensions of the organization of markets. Can agroecological practices lead to reorganization of agri-food chains and markets? What are potential implications of reorganization at the national, European, and international levels? Of particular concern is the concept of "leakage", in which relocating a type of production that emits large amounts of greenhouse gases to countries with less restrictive legislation ultimately leads to an overall increase in its emissions.

These questions call for methodological work on (i) data acquisition, management, and analysis from the microscale (e.g., individual, product, company) to macroscale (e.g., regions, countries, large world regions); (ii) modeling agri-food systems to estimate their environmental impacts throughout the entire chain and understand repercussions of local changes on large regions (Gasselin and Hostiou 2021; Kolb and Kolb 2009; Le Mouël et al. 2018); and (iii) case studies to fully understand the diversity of food systems and their constraints. Establishing and managing territorial platforms and experimentation centers can serve as a basis for participatory activities that mobilize a variety of actors to span the chain from production to consumption.

# 5 Issues common to all six themes and next steps

The interdisciplinary assembling of knowledge that characterizes agroecology now appears to be a self-evident dimension. It is a matter of training "assemblers" of skills in order to promote a vision at the interfaces between agriculture, the environment and food systems, and at those between biotechnical and social sciences. The analysis (Table 2) reveals transversal issues among the six themes analyzed, which can be divided into three main categories.

# 5.1 From collecting biological data to using them to redesign agroecosystems in participatory mechanisms and transdisciplinary approaches

In industrialized countries, agroecology must contend with a certain scarcity of data on systems in transition and on agroecology-based systems. Digital agriculture, proximity and remote sensing methods, and spatio-temporal data analysis can help fill this gap. Experimental mechanisms can focus even more on agroecology, but other sources of data, such as farm networks, must also be used (Sumane et al. 2018). Reflection is needed on how to better collect, freely provide, and use data that are currently scattered, incomplete,

and excessively centered on production systems at the expense of upstream and downstream sectors.

More research should be conducted to leverage knowledge developed within actor networks created through "actor-driven" or "citizen-driven" societal initiatives (e.g., Van Etten et al. 2019). "Open innovation" (Von Hippel 2016), a process in which a variety of actors co-create and contribute to innovation through adapted governance, must be developed, especially by living labs within territorial projects or agri-food chains (McPhee et al. 2021). Such mechanisms foster dynamics for exchanging knowledge, know-how, and experience between actors. Transdisciplinarity can accelerate innovations for the agroecological transition, and research should become more involved in these dynamics for all six research topics.

### 5.2 Understanding adaptability and risks though a transformation process

The expectation of the agroecological transition is that a decrease in input-based gross productivity will compensated by improvements in health and the environment, and greater resilience to shocks. In the short term, the transition may represent a risk to farmers (Tittonell 2014) and probably even more so to agri-food chains, which will have to manage a greater variety of actors, products, and uncertainties. Agroecologybased systems will depend more on neighborhood effects, landscape elements, and the functioning of metapopulations.

Exchanges will increase and will require coordinating all actors of the agricultural collective (e.g., cooperatives) and of processing industries in territories engaged in the agroecological transition. Management of agricultural and agri-food activities will no longer be "predetermined" but must be openended, adaptive, and creative, with objectives and decisions being adapted to the available information, in both the short and long terms, to better anticipate risks (Lamine et al. 2021). In this respect, the COVID-19 crisis can act as a shock and impetus to accelerate the development of agroecology, with a reterritorialization of food production and processing.

#### 5.3 Scaling up

This transition is possible only if it engages consumers (e.g., individual purchases, collective catering), citizens, and public authorities, whether European (CAP reform), national (e.g. support of the organic-production chain, changes in education programs), or local (e.g. local food plan, school canteens), all of which contribute to innovations and regulations. Four approaches seem to be essential to support broad-based transitions and scaling up: (i) performance assessments that emphasize resilience to hazards, coverage of ecosystem services, and gains in sustainability in environmental, social, and economic dimensions (Tittonell 2020); (ii) modeling, to better predict the evolution of agricultural systems at different times and



Table 2	Main research-issue-specific themes and sub-themes specific to agroecology, from a prospective exercise performed at INRAE. (G: genetic,
M: micro	bial, E: environment, C: cropping, P: product).

Sub-themes	Common issues
<ul> <li>Steering or taking advantage of genetic variability. Breeding criteria for plants and animals.</li> <li>Assessing effects of genetic diversity (crops and livestock) and agroecosystem services</li> <li>Developing genetics in a wide range of G × M × E × C × P interactions</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Collecting biological data to redesign</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Assessing effects of heterogeneity at multiple scales of space and time</li> <li>Developing integrated approaches to address the multifunctionality of landscapes</li> <li>Identifying and associating the diversity of landscape actors</li> <li>Supporting the design of agroecological landscapes by mobilizing actors</li> </ul>	• Adaptability and risks through a transformation process
<ul> <li>Advancing the means to measure local biodiversity in connection with the local environment</li> <li>Fostering technologies to assess product heterogeneity</li> <li>Developing methods to quantify ecosystem services and potentially to determine payments</li> <li>Equipping the "perception-action" loop with instruments</li> </ul>	• Conditions for scaling up: performance and resilience assessment, social learning, socio-economic viewpoints
<ul> <li>Making advances in key knowledge gaps regarding interactions among agroecosystem components</li> <li>Considering spatial, but also temporal, dimensions in models</li> <li>Including phenotypic dimensions in agroecosystem performances</li> <li>Representing the cascade from practices to biodiversity, ecosystem services, benefits, and values</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Modeling farms to explore possibilities (e.g., cognitive, environmental, social, organizational).</li> <li>Analyzing the agroecological transition of farms as it happens (data, obstacles and mechanisms)</li> <li>Designing methods to support the agroecological transition (participatory research approach)</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Characterizing products of agroecological systems</li> <li>Characterizing consumers' behavior and willingness to support agroecological products</li> <li>Characterizing organization of markets, standards and public policies, and the place of agroecology</li> <li>Effects of territorial and international organization of markets for agroecological products</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Steering or taking advantage of genetic variability. Breeding criteria for plants and animals.</li> <li>Assessing effects of genetic diversity (crops and livestock) and agroecosystem services</li> <li>Developing genetics in a wide range of G × M × E × C × P interactions</li> <li>Assessing effects of heterogeneity at multiple scales of space and time</li> <li>Developing integrated approaches to address the multifunctionality of landscapes</li> <li>Identifying and associating the diversity of landscape actors</li> <li>Supporting the design of agroecological landscapes by mobilizing actors</li> <li>Advancing the means to measure local biodiversity in connection with the local environment</li> <li>Fostering technologies to assess product heterogeneity</li> <li>Developing methods to quantify ecosystem services and potentially to determine payments</li> <li>Equipping the "perception-action" loop with instruments</li> <li>Making advances in key knowledge gaps regarding interactions among agroecosystem components</li> <li>Considering spatial, but also temporal, dimensions in models</li> <li>Including phenotypic dimensions in agroecosystem performances</li> <li>Representing the cascade from practices to biodiversity, ecosystem services, benefits, and values</li> <li>Modeling farms to explore possibilities (e.g., cognitive, environmental, social, organizational).</li> <li>Analyzing the agroecological transition of farms as it happens (data, obstacles and mechanisms)</li> <li>Designing methods to support the agroecological transition (participatory research approach)</li> <li>Characterizing consumers' behavior and willingness to support agroecological products</li> <li>Characterizing consumers' behavior and willingness to support agroecological products</li> </ul>

over different periods, better manage new agroecosystems, and help identify dead ends, risks, and capacities for robustness and resilience (e.g., Padro et al. 2020); (iii) social learning, through sharing experiences and knowledge of various origins (Gimenez Cacho et al. 2018) in a participatoryscience approach (Mendez et al. 2017) to broaden the



spectrum of innovations and their testing under different conditions; and (iv) analysis of implications and conditions as mechanisms for improvement, such as work time (Duval et al. 2021), analysis of the perception and objectification of risk, and its support from a socio-economic viewpoint. These research approaches will enrich how agricultural development advice is conceived. The agroecological transition will rely not only on prescriptive solutions, but on frameworks and tools co-constructed with the research community to promote the adaptive capacity of actors.

# 5.4 Next steps: relevance of the research agenda, implementation, and funding research for agroecology

Scientific organizations and program managers of researchfunding bodies can take advantage of INRAE's exercise by using and testing the method developed here and by discussing the topics identified according to their own contexts (e.g., region, country, agri-food sector). To our knowledge, this kind of approach has never been used. Its relevance can nevertheless be measured within INRAE by its incorporation into the agendas of INRAE's scientific divisions, for INRAE researchers by their many publications on agroecology since 2014 and at the European level by the recognition of INRAE's expertise in agroecology in Europe. For example, some of this strategy has been incorporated into the European Union-funded coordination and support action "ALL-Ready", which is based on open innovation arrangements, especially living labs and research infrastructures, as instruments to scale up agroecology in Europe.

This exercise highlighted the multiple mechanisms (e.g., genetics, landscapes, agricultural equipment, digital technology) that can be used to promote agroecology. Since they can be applied to all agricultural systems, we emphasize their importance and specific orientation for agroecology. We also stress the importance of integrating agroecology at multiple levels in the production chain, such as farms and food systems, and of collecting data to redesign agroecosystems using participatory approaches (Atta-Krah et al., 2021). Such a vision can lead to new strategies for funding research and innovation in agroecology, particularly at the local scale (e.g., territories), through funding from the European Union, regions and large cities, sometimes with agricultural and agroindustrial partners. This has happened recently, notably in France through "innovation territories", which often include living labs funded by large consortiums for agroecology.

Methods should now be developed to test the relevance of this agenda with agricultural (e.g. farmers, advisors, companies) and non-agricultural actors (e.g., NGOs, policymakers). Actors have been exposed to the agenda in 1-day events, such as a presentation followed by round tables or discussions with actors who sit on INRAE boards. The main steps of this process can include the following guidelines: (i) map the initiatives in which research bodies are involved at national and European levels, and characterize them (e.g., topics, co-building, contexts); (ii) map key actors at national and European levels; and (iii) survey research agendas to identify what actions are underway, what is needed, the obstacles to remove, the mechanisms to activate and how to make progress with actors. Knowledge and design tailored to the specific needs and goals of agroecology would thus constitute a valid scientific and societal contribution.

The pattern for the development of agroecology, either as a dominant form for the entire agricultural sector and all agricultural land, for which the agroecological transition will progress step by step depending on the context, or as a specific and multifunctional form of agriculture particularly used by specific sectors or in specific environments is currently under debate. Resolving this debate calls for methods to evaluate agroecological systems, innovations, and trajectories along their transformation pathways.

### 6 Conclusion

This article addresses the construction and dissemination of a research agenda for agroecology, using the example of the approach adopted by a major research institute. This contribution is original because it addresses many dimensions of agroecology. Recently, however, there has been a curious lack of research agendas for agroecology with such a broad scope (but see Tittonell et al. 2020). Its context is the transformation of agriculture in industrialized countries, which have high levels of technological ability (e.g., genetics, agricultural equipment) and excellent data acquisition and modeling abilities. Agriculture in these countries forms part of agri-food chains and territories that must be transformed to scale up agroecology. This research aims less for results in the near future and more for a long-term step-by-step adaptive transformation to move toward a redesign of production methods, based on a variety of mechanisms and the use of ecological, socio-technical, and socio-economic concepts.

Agroecology promotes ecological processes as driving forces and insurance for the resilience and sustainability of agri-food systems that are facing climate change and other crises. Several studies support this assertion. However, questions remain about agroecology's consequences on the amount of farm work, the reterritorialization of agricultural and food production, and the quantity and quality of food the global scale, especially in the context of climate change and tension over water resources.

While a large-scale agroecological transition of agriculture in industrialized countries is urgently needed to limit its impacts on human health and the environment, the degree of intensity and spatial coverage of agroecological systems



remain an open question, as well do the benefits of the coexistence of "green" industrial and agroecological systems for fostering resilience, innovation, and development in food chains and territories. Agronomic research in the broadest sense, including its environmental and food components, will no doubt use this transition as an opportunity to renew itself and contribute to the production of new societal norms.

Acknowledgements We thank all the INRAE researchers who participated in the working groups on the six themes addressed in the article, as well as Françoise Juille and Marie Rabut, from INRAE's scientific direction Environment, for their help in managing the prospective exercise. We also thank Michelle and Michael Corson for English copyediting and proofreading of the article.

Code availability Not applicable.

Authors' contributions All authors contributed to the study's conception and design. CGO and TC coordinated and supervised the prospective exercise at the basis of the article. All authors led working groups on the six themes addressed in the article and provided reports for these sections. CGO wrote the first draft of the manuscript, which was revised and edited by FL, then edited by all authors. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

**Funding** The prospective exercise at the basis of the article was commissioned and funded by the governing bodies of INRAE.

Data availability Not applicable.

#### Declarations

Ethics approval Not applicable.

Consent to participate Not applicable.

Consent for publication Not applicable.

Competing interests The authors declare no competing interests.

**Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

### References

ideas and the target for technological innovations. Innov Food Sci Emerg Technol 46:7–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2017.09.011

- Alexander HM, Mauck KE, Whitfield AE, Garrett KA, Malmstrom CM (2014) Plant-virus interactions and the agro-ecological interface. Eur J Plant Pathol 138:529–547. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10658-013-0317-1
- Allan E, Manning P, Alt F, Binkenstein J, Blaser S, Blüthgen N, Böhm S, Grassein F, Hölzel N, Klaus VH, Kleinebecker T, Morris EK, Oelmann Y, Prati D, Renner SC, Rillig MC, Schaefer M, Schloter M, Schmitt B et al (2015) Land use intensification alters ecosystem multifunctionality via loss of biodiversity and changes to functional composition. Ecol Lett 18(8):834–843. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele. 12469
- Altieri MA, Nicholls CI, Montalba R (2017) Technological approaches to sustainable agriculture at a crossroads: an agroecological perspective. Sustainability 9(3):349. https://doi.org/10.3390/su9030349
- Asioli D, Aschemann-Witzel J, Caputo V, Vecchio R, Annunziata A, Næs T, Varela P (2017) Making sense of the "clean label" trends: a review of consumer food choice behavior and discussion of industry implications. Food Res Int 99(Pt 1):58–71. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.foodres.2017.07.022
- Atta-Krah K, Chotte JL, Gascuel C, Gitz V, Hainzelin E, Hubert B, Quintero M, Sinclair F (eds), (2021) Agroecological transformation for sustainable food systems. Insight on France-CGIAR research. Les dossiers d'Agropolis International, 26. Agropolis International, Montpellier, France. p 148. https://doi.org/10.23708/fdi:010082500
- Aubert PM, Gardin B, Aillot C (2019) Vers une transition juste des systèmes alimentaires, enjeux et leviers politiques pour la France. Iddri. https://www.iddri.org/sites/default/files/PDF/Publications/ Catalogue%20Iddri/Rapport/rapport%20SNBC%20agri%20FR\_0. pdf. Accessed 07 June 2021
- Barabanova Y, Moeskops B, eds (2019) Strategic research and innovation agenda for organics and agroecology leading the transition to sustainable food and farming in Europe. TP Organics, Brussels. tporganics.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/ifoam-sria-full-versionfinal.pdf/ Accessed 07 June 2021
- Barot S, Allard V, Cantarel A et al (2017) Designing mixtures of varieties for multifunctional agriculture with the help of ecology. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 37:13. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-017-0418-x
- Bascompte J (2010) Structure and dynamics of ecological networks. Science 329(5993):765–766. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. 1194255
- Baudron F, Misiko M, Getnet B, Nazare R, Sariah J, Kaumbutho P (2019) A farm-level assessment of labor and mechanization in Eastern and Southern Africa. Agron Sustain Dev 39:17. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13593-019-0563-5
- Bauer A, Bostrom AG, Ball J, Applegate C, Cheng T, Laycock S, Rojas SM, Kirwan J, Zhou J (2019) Combining computer vision and deep learning to enable ultra-scale aerial phenotyping and precision agriculture: a case study of lettuce production. Hortic Res 6:70. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41438-019-0151-5
- Bellon-Maurel VB, Huyghe C (2017) Putting agricultural equipment and digital technologies at the cutting edge of agroecology. OCL-Oilseeds Fats Crops Lipids 24(3):D307. https://doi.org/10.1051/ocl/2017028
- Berthet ETA, Barnaud C, Girard N, Labatut J, Martin G (2016) How to foster agroecological innovations? A comparison of participatory design methods. J Environ Plan Manag 59(2):280–301. https://doi. org/10.1080/09640568.2015.1009627
- Bertrand I, Viaud V, Daufresne T, Pellerin S, Recous S (2019) Stoichiometry constraints challenge the potential of agroecological practices for the soil C storage. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 39:54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-019-0599-6
- Abecassis J, Cuq B, Escudier J-L, Garric G, Kondjoyan A, Planchot V, Salmon JM, de Vries H (2018) Food chains; the cradle for scientific

INRAe

- Bolnick DI, Amarasekare P, Araujo MS et al (2011) Why intraspecific trait variation matters in community ecology. Trends Ecol Evol 26(4):183–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2011.01.009
- Bonroy O, Constantatos C (2015) On the economics of labels: how their introduction affects the functioning of markets and the welfare of all participants. Am J Agric Econ 97(1):239–259. https://doi.org/10. 1093/ajae/aau088
- Borg J, Kiaer LP, Lecarpentier C et al (2018) Unfolding the potential of wheat cultivar mixtures: a meta-analysis perspective and identification of knowledge gaps. Field Crops Res 221:298–313. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.09.006
- Bos AP, Koerkamp PWGG, Gosselink JMJ, Bokma S (2009) Reflexive interactive design and its application in a project on sustainable dairy husbandry systems. Outlook Agric 38(2):137–145. https://doi.org/ 10.5367/00000009788632386
- Bouadi T, Cordier M-O, Moreau P, Quiniou R, Salmon-Monviola J, Gascuel-Odoux C (2017) A data warehouse to explore multidimensional simulated data from a spatially distributed agro-hydrological model to improve catchment nitrogen management. Environ Model Softw 97:229–242. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsoft.2017.07.019
- Bouttes M, San Cristobal M, Martin G (2018) Vulnerability to climatic and economic variability is mainly driven by farmers' practices on French organic dairy farms. Eur J Agron 94:89–97. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eja.2018.01.013
- Bretagnolle V, Berthet E, Gross N, Gauffre B, Plumejeaud C, Houte S, Badenhausser I, Monceau K, Allier F, Monestiez P, Gaba S (2018) Towards sustainable and multifunctional agriculture in farmland landscapes: lessons from the integrative approach of a French LTSER platform. Sci Total Environ 627:822–834. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.01.142
- Bruins ME, Sanders JPM (2012) Small-scale processing of biomass for biorefinery. Biofuels Bioprod Bioref 6(2):135–145. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/bbb1319
- Campbell BM, Beare DJ, Bennett EM, Hall-Spencer JM, Ingram JSI, Jaramillo F, Ortiz R, Ramankutty N, Sayer JA, Shindell D (2017) Agriculture production as a major driver of the Earth system exceeding planetary boundaries. Ecol Soc 22(4):8. https://doi.org/10.5751/ ES-09595-220408
- Caquet T, Gascuel C, Tixier-Boichard M (2020) Agroecology. Research for the transition of agri-food systems and territories. Quae Editions, Versailles.
- Caquet T, Gascuel-Odoux C, Tixier-Boichard M, Dedieu B, Detang-Dessendre C, Dupraz P, Faverdin P, Hazard L, Hinsinger P, Litrico-Chiarelli I, Medale F, Monod H, Petit-Michaud S, Reboud X, Thomas A, Lescourret F, Roques L, de Vries H, Soussana J-F (2019) Réflexion prospective interdisciplinaire pour l'agroécologie. Rapport de synthèse. 108 pp. https://doi.org/10.15454/heimwa
- Cerf M, Jeuffroy M-H, Prost L, Meynard J-M (2012) Participatory design of agricultural decision support tools: taking account of the use situations. Agron Sustain Dev 32:899–910. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s13593-012-0091-z
- Chable V, Nuijten E, Costanzo A, Goldringer I, Bocci R, Oehen B, Rey F, Fasoula D, Feher J, Keskitalo M, Koller B, Omirou M, Mendes-Moreira P, van Frank G, Naino Jika AK, Thomas M, Rossi A (2020) Embedding cultivated diversity in society for agro-ecological transition. Sustainability 12(3):784. https://doi.org/10.3390/ su12030784
- Chance Q, Meyer M (2017) « L'agriculture libre », Techniques & Culture [on line], Supplements to n°67. http://journals.openedition.org/tc/ 8511 Accessed 02 June 2021.
- Chiffoleau Y (2019) Les circuits courts alimentaires. Entre marché et innovation sociale. Erès, Paris.
- Coquil X, Dedieu B, Beguin P (2017) Professional transitions towards sustainable farming systems: the development of farmers' professional worlds. Work 57(3):325–337. https://doi.org/10.3233/WOR-172565

- Cotillon C, Guyot A-C, Rossi D, Notarfonso M (2013) Traditional food: a better compatibility with industry requirements. J Sci Food Agric 93(14):3426–3432. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.6352
- Cupial M, Kowalczyk Z (2020) Optimization of selection of the machinery park in sustainable agriculture. Sustainability 12(4):1380. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12041380
- Darnhofer I, Bellon S, Dedieu B, Milestad R (2010) Adaptiveness to enhance the sustainability of farming systems. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 30:545–555. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro/2009053
- De Boer IJM, van Ittersum MK (2018) Circularity in agricultural production. Mansholt lecture 2018, Wageningen University and Research. https://library.wur.nl/WebQuery/wurpubs/fulltext/470625 Accessed 07 June 2021
- de Vries H, Donner M, Axelos M (2021) A new conceptual 'cylinder' framework for sustainable bioeconomy systems and their actors. J Agric Environ Ethics 34:11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10806-021-09850-7
- De Vries H, Mikolajczak M, Salmon J-M et al (2018) Small-scale food process engineering - challenges and perspectives. Innov Food Sci Emerg Technol 46:122–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2017.09. 009
- Debarre F, Ronce O, Gandon S (2013) Quantifying the effects of migration and mutation on adaptation and demography in spatially heterogeneous environments. J Evol Biol 26(6):1185–1202. https://doi. org/10.1111/jeb.12132
- Dee LE, Allesina S, Bonn A, Eklöf A, Gaines SD, Hines J, Jacob U, McDonald-Madden E, Possingham H, Schröter M, Thompson RM (2017) Operationalizing network theory for ecosystem service assessments. Trends Ecol Evol 32(2):118–130. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tree.2016.10.011
- Donner M, Gohier R, de Vries H (2020) A new circular business model typology for creating value from agro-waste. Sci Total Environ 716: 137065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137065
- Dufour-Kowalski S, Courbaud B, Dreyfus P, Meredieu C, de Coligny F (2012) Capsis: an open software framework and community for forest growth modelling. Ann For Sci 69:221–233. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13595-011-0140-9
- Duru M, Therond O, Fares M (2015a) Designing agroecological transitions; a review. Agron Sustain Dev 35:1237–1257. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13593-015-0318-x
- Duru M, Therond O, Martin G, Martin-Clouaire R, Magne MA, Justes E, Journet EP, Aubertot JN, Savary S, Bergez JE, Sarthou JP (2015b) How to implement biodiversity-based agriculture to enhance ecosystem services: a review. Agron Sustain Dev 35:1259–1281. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0306-1
- Dusseux P, Zhao Y, Cordier M-O, Corpetti T, Delaby L, Gascuel-Odoux C, Hubert-Moy L (2015) PaturMata, a model to manage grassland under climate change. Agron Sustain Dev 35:1087–1093. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0295-0
- Duval J, Cournut S, Hostiou N (2021) Livestock farmers' working conditions in agroecological farming systems. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 41:22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-021-00679-y
- Evans AEV, Mateo-Sagasta J, Qadir M, Boelee E, Ippolito A (2019) Agricultural water pollution: key knowledge gaps and research needs. Curr Opin Environ Sustain 36:20–27. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cosust.2018.10.003
- FAO (2014) Developing sustainable food value chains guiding principles. Rome. http://www.fao.org/3/i3953e/i3953e.pdf Accessed 07 June 2021
- France-CGIAR partnership (2021) Agroecological transformation for sustainable food systems. Les Dossiers d'Agropolis International, 26, 147 pp. https://doi.org/10.23708/fdi:010082500
- Francis C, Lieblein G, Gliessman S, Breland TA, Creamer N, Harwood R, Salomonsson L, Helenius J, Rickerl D, Salvador R, Wiedenhoeft M, Simmons S, Allen P, Altieri M, Flora C, Poincelot R (2003)



Agroecology: the ecology of food systems. J Sustain Agric 22(3): 99–118. https://doi.org/10.1300/J064v22n03\_10

- Garcia F, Gascuel-Odoux C, Soussana J-F (eds) (2014) Colloque sur les nouveaux défis de la modélisation: l'agro-écologie Synthèse. INRA, 49 pp.
- Garibaldi LA, Gemmill-Herren B, D'Annolfo R, Graeub BE, Cunningham SA, Breeze TD (2017) Farming approaches for greater biodiversity, livelihoods, and food security. Trends Ecol Evol 32(1): 68–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2016.10.001
- Garnier E, Navas ML (2012) A trait-based approach to comparative functional plant ecology: concepts, methods and applications for agroecology. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 32:365–399. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13593-011-0036-y
- Gascuel-Odoux C, Magda D (2015) Gérer les paysages et les territoires pour la transition agroécologique. Innovations Agronomiques 43: 95–106. https://www6.inrae.fr/ciag/content/download/5601/42531/ file/Vol43-10-Gascuel-Odoux.pdf Accessed 07 June 2021
- Gasselin P, Hostiou N (2021) What do our research friends say about the coexistence and confrontation of agricultural and food models? Introduction to the special issue. Rev Agric Food Environ Stud 101(2-3):173–190. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41130-020-00130-y
- Gaussier P, Moga S, Quoy M, Banquet J (1998) From perception-action loops to imitation processes: a bottom-up approach of learning by imitation. Appl Artif Intelligence 12(7-8):701–727. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/088395198117596
- Gimenez Cacho MM y T, Giraldo OF, Aldasoro M et al (2018) Bringing agroecology to scale: key drivers and emblematic cases. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 42(6):637–665. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 21683565.2018.1443313
- Gliessman SR (2006) Agroecology: the ecology of sustainable food systems. CRC Press
- Grandy AS, Wieder WR, Wickings K, Kyker-Snowman E (2016) Beyond microbes: are fauna the next frontier in soil biogeochemical models? Soil Biol Biochem 102:40–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. soilbio.2016.08.008
- Gunnarsson C, Hansson P (2004) Optimisation of field machinery for an arable farm converting to organic farming. Agric Syst 80:85–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2003.06.005
- Hajjar R, Jarvis DI, Gemmill-Herren B (2008) The utility of crop genetic diversity in maintaining ecosystem services. Agric Ecosyst Environ 123:261–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2007.08.003
- Hamel F, Lavigne F, Roques L (2021) Adaptation in a heterogeneous environment. I: Persistence versus extinction. J Math Biol 83:14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00285-021-01637-8
- Hazard L, Cerf M, Lamine C, Magda D, Steyaert P (2020) A tool for reflecting on research stances to support sustainability transitions. Nat Sustain 3:89–95. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-019-0440-x
- Hoch T, Monnet Y, Agoulon A (2010) Influence of host migration between woodland and pasture on the population dynamics of the tick Ixodes ricinus: a modelling approach. Ecol Model 221(15):1798– 1806. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2010.04.008
- Hughes A, Stachowicz J (2004) Genetic diversity enhances the resistance of a seagrass ecosystem to disturbance. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101(24):8998–9002. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0402642101
- INRA (2012) Rapport du chantier agro-écologie. Coordinated by J-F Soussana, C Gascuel-Odoux and M Tixier-Boichard. 107pp
- IPBES (2016) The methodological assessment report on scenarios and models of biodiversity and ecosystem services. In: Ferrier S, Ninan KN, Leadley P, Alkemade R, Acosta LA, Akcakaya HR, Brotons L, Cheung WWL, Christensen V, Harhash KA, Kabubo-Mariara J, Lundquist C, Obersteiner M, Pereira HM, Peterson G, Pichs-Madruga R, Ravindranath N, Rondinini C, Wintle BA (eds) Secretariat of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. Bonn, Germany https:// ipbes.net/sites/default/files/downloads/pdf/2016.methodological\_ assessment report scenarios models.pdf Accessed 07 June 2021

- IPBES (2019) Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. In: Díaz S, Settele J, Brondizio ES, Ngo HT, Guèze M, Agard J, Arneth A, Balvanera P, Brauman KA, Butchart SHM, Chan KMA, Garibaldi LA, Ichii K, Liu J, Subramanian SM, Midgley GF, Miloslavich P, Molnár Z, Obura D, Pfaff A, Polasky S, Purvis A, Razzaque J, Reyers B, Chowdhury RR, Shin YJ, Visseren-Hamakers IJ, Willis KJ, Zayas CN (eds) Secretariat of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. Bonn, Germany https://www.ipbes.net/sites/ default/files/2020-02/ipbes\_global\_assessment\_report\_summary\_ for\_policymakers\_en.pdf Accessed 07 June 2021
- Johnson D, Duke G, Irvine P, Kaminski D, Boldt J, Wismath S, Goodwin M, Davidson J, Wirzba B, Moulton G, Reamsbottom B, Heaton T (2010) A multi-level system for delivering biodiversity knowledge, data analysis and pest management recommendations to growers, for environmentally sustainable crop protection. Proc Environ Sci 2: 1163–1168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proenv.2010.10.125
- Kamilaris A, Prenafeta-Boldu FX (2018) Deep learning in agriculture: a survey. Comput Electron Agric 147:70–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.compag.2018.02.016
- Karp DS, Chaplin-Kramer R, Meehan TD, Martin EA, DeClerck F, Grab H, Gratton C, Hunt L, Larsen AE, Martínez-Salinas A, O'Rourke ME, Rusch A, Poveda K, Jonsson M, Rosenheim JA, Schellhorn NA, Tscharntke T, Wratten SD, Zhang W et al (2018) Crop pests and predators exhibit inconsistent responses to surrounding landscape composition. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 115(33):E7863– E7870. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1800042115
- Kolb AY, Kolb DA (2009) The Learning way: meta-cognitive aspects of experiential learning. Simul Gaming 40(3):297–327. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1046878108325713
- Kremen C, Iles A, Bacon C (2012) Diversified farming systems: an agroecological, systems-based alternative to modern industrial agriculture. Ecol Soc 17(4):44. https://doi.org/10.5751/es-05103-170444
- Lacombe C, Couix N, Hazard L (2018) Designing agroecological farming systems with farmers: a review. Agric Syst 165:208–220. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2018.06.014
- Lacour C, Seconda L, Alles B et al (2018) Environmental impacts of plant based diets: how does organic food consumption contribute to environmental sustainability? Front Nutr 5:8. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnut.2018.00008
- Lamine C, Magda D, Marsden T, Rivera-Ferre M (2021) Agroecological transition, between deterministic and open-ended visions. Peter Lang Editions, Bruxelles
- Lavorel S, Bayer A, Bondeau A, Lautenbach S, Ruiz-Frau A, Schulp N, Seppelt R, Verburg P, Teeffelen A, Vannier C, Arneth A, Cramer W, Marba N (2017) Pathways to bridge the biophysical realism gap in ecosystem services mapping approaches. Ecol Indic 74:241–260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2016.11.015
- Le Mouël C, De Lattre-Gasquet M, Mora O (eds.) 2018. Land use and food security in 2050: a narrow road. Agrimonde-Terra. Quae Editions, Versailles.
- Lefevre A, Perrin B, Lesur-Dumoulin C et al (2020) Challenges of complying with both food value chain specifications and agroecology principles in vegetable crop protection. Agric Syst 185:102953. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2020.102953
- Leippert F, Darmaun M, Bernoux M, Mpheshea M (2020) The potential of agroecology to build climate-resilient livelihoods and food systems. Rome, FAO and Biovision
- Lin BB (2011) Resilience in agriculture through crop diversification: adaptive management for environmental change. Bioscience 61(3): 183–193. https://doi.org/10.1525/bio.2011.61.3.4
- Litrico I, Violle C (2015) Diversity in plant breeding: a new conceptual framework. Trends Plant Sci 20(10):604–613. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tplants.2015.07.007

- Machenaud G, Klein P, Terrien F, Pasco E (2014) Agroéquipement et triple performance. Freins et leviers pour la transition agroécologique, ABSO conseil.
- Martin G, Allain S, Bergez J-E, Burger-Leenhardt D, Constantin J, Duru M, Hazard L, Lacombe C, Magda D, Magne MA, Ryschawy J, Thénard V, Tribouillois H, Willaume M (2018) How to address the sustainability transition of farming systems? A conceptual framework to organize research. Sustainability 10(6):2083. https:// doi.org/10.3390/su10062083
- Mason RE, White A, Bucini G, Anderzén J, Méndez VE, Merrill SC (2021) The evolving landscape of agroecological research. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 45(4):551–591. https://doi.org/10. 1080/21683565.2020.1845275
- McPhee C, Bancerz M, Mambrini-Doudet M, Chrétien F, Huyghe C, Gracia-Garza J (2021) The defining characteristics of agroecosystem living labs. Sustainability 13:1718. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/su13041718
- Meilhac J, Deschamps L, Maire V, Flajoulot S, Litrico I (2020) Both selection and plasticity drive niche differentiation in experimental grasslands. Nat Plants 6:28–33. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-019-0569-7
- Mendez VE, Caswell M, Gliessman SR, Cohen R (2017) Integrating agroecology and Participatory Action Research (PAR): lessons from Central America. Sustainability 9(5):705. https://doi.org/10.3390/ su9050705
- Mercer KL (2018) Towards evolutionary agroecology. Interdisciplina 6(14):51–68. https://doi.org/10.22201/ceiich.24485705e.2018.14. 63380
- Meynard JM, Dedieu B, Bos AB (2012) Re-design and co-design of farming systems. An overview of methods and practices. In: Farming Systems Research into the 21st century: The new dynamic. Springer, Dordrecht, pp 405–429
- Meynard JM, Messéan A, Charlier A, Fares M, Le Bail M, Magrini M-B (2015) La diversification des cultures : lever les obstacles agronomiques et économiques. Éditions Quae, 106 pp
- Mondelaers K, Aertsens J, Van Huylenbroeck G (2009) A meta-analysis of the differences in environmental impacts between organic and conventional farming. Brit Food J 111(10):1098–1119. https://doi. org/10.1108/00070700910992925
- Moorhead D, Lashermes G, Recous S, Bertrand I (2014) Interacting microbe and litter quality controls on litter decomposition: a modeling analysis. Plos One 9(9):e108769. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0108769
- Mora O, Le Mouel C, de Lattre-Gasquet M et al (2020) Exploring the future of land use and food security: a new set of global scenarios. Plos One 15(7):e0235597. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0235597
- Muchová D, Fazekašová D (2010) The contribution of variety mixture utilization for enhancing the resilience of agro-ecosystems. Növénytermelés 59(Suppl):509–512 (in Hungarian)
- Newig J, Jahn S, Lang DJ, Kahle J, Bergmann M (2019) Linking modes of research to their scientific and societal outcomes. Evidence from 81 sustainability-oriented research projects. Environ Sci Policy 101: 147–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2019.08.008
- Nicotra AB, Atkin OK, Bonser SP, Davidson AM, Finnegan EJ, Mathesius U, Poot P, Purugganan MD, Richards CL, Valladares F, van Kleunen M (2010) Plant phenotypic plasticity in a changing climate. Trends Plant Sci 15(12):684–692. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tplants.2010.09.008
- Padro R, Tello E, Marco I et al (2020) Modelling the scaling up of sustainable farming into agroecology territories: potentials and bottlenecks at the landscape level in a Mediterranean case study. J Clean Prod 275:124043. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020. 124043

- Papaix J, David O, Lannou C, Monod H (2013) Dynamics of adaptation in spatially heterogeneous metapopulations. Plos One 8(2):e54697. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0054697
- Parisey N, Bourhis Y, Roques L, Soubeyrand S, Ricci B, Poggi S (2016) Rearranging agricultural landscapes towards habitat quality optimisation: in silico application to pest regulation. Ecol Complex 28: 113–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecocom.2016.07.003
- Petit S, Muneret L, Carbonne B et al (2020) Landscape-scale expansion of agroecology to enhance natural pest control: a systematic review. In: Bohan, DA and Vanbergen, AJ (ed) Future of Agricultural Landscapes, PT I. Adv Ecol Res 63:1–48
- Plateau L, Roudart L, Hudon M, Maréchal K (2021) Opening the organisational black box to grasp the difficulties of agroecological transition. An empirical analysis of tensions in agroecological production cooperatives. Ecol Econ 185(2):107048. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ecolecon.2021.107048
- Pocock MJO, Evans DM, Memmott J (2012) The robustness and restoration of a network of ecological networks. Science 335(6071):973– 977. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1214915
- Potschin-Young M, Haines-Young R, Goerg C et al (2018) Understanding the role of conceptual frameworks: reading the ecosystem service cascade. Ecosyst Serv 29:428–440. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ecoser.2017.05.015
- Prache S, Santé-Lhoutellier V, Donnars C (coord) et al (2021) Qualité des aliments d'origine animale, production et transformation. Quae Editions, Versailles
- Qiao H, Zheng F, Jiang H, Dong K (2019) The greenhouse effect of the agriculture-economic growth-renewable energy nexus: evidence from G20 countries. Sci Total Environ 671:722–731. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.03.336
- Sabatier R, Joly F, Hubert B (2017) Assessing both ecological and engineering resilience of a steppe agroecosystem using the viability theory. Agric Syst 157:146–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2017. 07.009
- Sadok W, Angevin F, Bergez JE, Bockstaller C, Colomb B, Guichard L, Reau R, Messéan A, Doré T (2009) MASC, a qualitative multiattribute decision model for ex ante assessment of the sustainability of cropping systems. Agron Sustain Dev 29(3):447–461. https://doi. org/10.1051/agro/2009006
- Saj S, Torquebiau E, Hainzelin E, Pages J, Maraux F (2017) The way forward: an agroecological perspective for Climate-Smart Agriculture. Agric Ecosyst Environ 250:20–24. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.agee.2017.09.003
- Salembier C, Horacio Elverdin J, Meynard J-M (2016) Tracking on-farm innovations to unearth alternatives to the dominant soybean-based system in the Argentinean Pampa. Agron Sustain Dev 36:1. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0343-9
- Salembier C, Segrestin B, Sinoir N, Templier J, Weil B, Meynard JM (2020) Design of equipment for agroecology: coupled innovation processes led by farmer-designers. Agric Syst 183:102856. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2020.102856
- Sampoux J-P, Giraud H, Litrico I (2020) Which recurrent selection scheme to improve mixtures of crop species? Theoretical expectations. G3-Genes Genomes Genet 10(1):89–107. https://doi.org/10. 1534/g3.120.401092
- Sanchez-Bayo F, Wyckhuys KAG (2019) Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: a review of its drivers. Biol Conserv 232:8–27. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.01.020
- SAPEA, Science Advice for Policy by European Academies (2020) A sustainable food system for the European Union. SAPEA, Berlin. https://doi.org/10.26356/sustainablefood
- Sinclair F, Wezel A, Mbow C, Chomba S, Robiglio V, Harrison R (2019) The contribution of agroecological approaches to realizing climateresilient agriculture. Rotterdam and Washington, DC. http:// agrichub.org/media/TheContributionsOf



AgroecologicalApproachesEXTRACT\_x\_125\_Colour.pdf Access 07 June 2021

- Soubeyrand S (2016) Contributions to statistical plant and animal epidemiology, Mémoire d'HDR, Université d'Aix-Marseille
- Soussana J-F (2015) Agroécologie, recherche et innovation. Innovations Agronomiques 43: pp.i-v. https://www6.inrae.fr/ciag/Revue/ Volumes-publies-en-2015/Volume-43-Mars-2015
- Springbett A, MacKenzie K, Woolliams J, Bishop S (2003) The contribution of genetic diversity to the spread of infectious diseases in livestock populations. Genetics 165(3):1465–1474
- Stanitsas M, Kirytopoulos K, Vareilles E (2019) Facilitating sustainability transition through serious games: a systematic literature review. J Clean Prod 208:924–936. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.10. 157
- Stehle S, Schulz R (2015) Agricultural insecticides threaten surface waters at the global scale. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 112(18):5750– 5755. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1500232112
- Sumane S, Kunda I, Knickel K et al (2018) Local and farmers' knowledge matters! How integrating informal and formal knowledge enhances sustainable and resilient agriculture. J Rural Stud 59:232– 241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2017.01.020
- Teillard F, de Souza DM, Thoma G et al (2016) What does life-cycle assessment of agricultural products need for more meaningful inclusion of biodiversity? J Appl Ecol 53(5):1422–1429. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/1365-2664.12683
- Teixeira HM, van den Berg L, Cardoso IM, Vermue A, Bianchi F, Peña-Claros M, Tittonell P (2018) Understanding farm diversity to promote agroecological transitions. Sustainability 10(12):4337. https:// doi.org/10.3390/su10124337
- Tittonell P (2013) Farming systems ecology. Towards ecological intensification of world agriculture. Inaugural lecture upon taking up the position of Chair in Farming Systems Ecology at Wageningen University. https://www.wur.nl/upload\_mm/8/3/e/8b4f46f7-4656-4f68-bb11-905534c6946c\_Inaugural%20lecture%20Pablo% 20Tittonell.pdf Accessed 07 June 2021
- Tittonell P (2014) Ecological intensification of agriculture sustainable by nature. Curr Opin Environ Sustain 8:53–61. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cosust.2014.08.006
- Tittonell P (2020) Assessing resilience and adaptability in agroecological transitions. Agric Syst 184:102862. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy. 2020.102862
- Tittonell P, Pineiro G, Garibaldi LA et al (2020) Agroecology in large scale farming-a research agenda. Front Sustain Food Syst 4:584605. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsufs.2020.584605
- Tsiafouli MA, Thebault E, Sgardelis SP et al (2015) Intensive agriculture reduces soil biodiversity across Europe. Glob Change Biol 21(2): 973–985. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12752
- Tuck SL, Winqvist C, Mota F, Ahnström J, Turnbull LA, Bengtsson J (2014) Land-use intensity and the effects of organic farming on

biodiversity: a hierarchical meta-analysis. J Appl Ecol 51(3):746–755. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12219

- Turner MG, Gardner RH (2015) Introduction to models. In: Landscape ecology in theory and practice. Springer, New York, pp 63–95
- van der Ploeg JD, Barjolle D, Bruil J, Brunori G, Costa Madureira LM, Dessein J, Drag Z, Fink-Kessler A, Gasselin P, Gonzalez de Molina M, Gorlach K, Jürgens K, Kinsella J, Kirwan J, Knickel K, Lucas V, Marsden T, Maye D, Migliorini P et al (2019) The economic potential of agroecology: empirical evidence from Europe. J Rural Stud 71:46–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2019.09.003
- Van Etten J, Beza E, Calderer L et al (2019) First experiences with a novel farmer citizen science approach: crowdsourcing participatory variety selection through on-farm triadic comparisons of technologies (TRICOT). Exp Agric 55:275–296. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0014479716000739
- Van Poeck K, Ostman L, Block T (2020) Opening up the black box of learning-by-doing in sustainability transitions. Environ Innov Soc Transit 34:298–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eist.2018.12.006
- Vilotte O, Houllier F, Mauguin P et al (2016) Document d'Orientation #Inra2025. Report. https://doi.org/10.15454/1. 4821335498627292E12
- Vinatier F, Lagacherie P, Voltz M et al (2016) An unified framework to integrate biotic, abiotic processes and human activities in spatially explicit models of agricultural landscapes. Front Environ Sci 4:6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2016.00006
- Von Hippel E (2016) Free innovation. Social Science Research Network, Rochester
- Walker B, Hollin CS, Carpenter SR, Kinzig A (2004) Resilience, adaptability and transformability in social-ecological systems. Ecol Soc 9(2):5–14. https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-00650-090205
- Wezel A, Goette J, Lagneaux E, Passuello G, Reisman E, Rodier C, Turpin G (2018a) Agroecology in Europe: research, education, collective action networks, and alternative food systems. Sustainability 10(4):1214. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10041214
- Wezel A, Goris M, Bruil J, Félix G, Peeters A, Bàrberi P, Bellon S, Migliorini P (2018b) Challenges and action points to amplify agroecology in Europe. Sustainability 10(5):1598. https://doi.org/10. 3390/su10051598
- White C, Costello C, Kendall BE, Brown CJ (2012) The value of coordinated management of interacting ecosystem services. Ecol Lett 15(6):509–519. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012.01773.x
- Willett W, Rockstrom J, Loken B et al (2019) Food in the anthropocene: the EAT-Lancet Commission on healthy diets from sustainable food systems. Lancet 393:447–492. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31788-4

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.